Natural Sciences Chairs Council

Minutes of the Meeting of June 7, 2010
1:00-3:00 p.m., BI 104

Priorities for the Year: 

Projects Supported by Council of Chairs: Develop a strategic plan for the college, develop the Natural Sciences Museum, external funding for the Peer Advising Center, increase grant activity, invest in service contracts, A/C in the PE building, peer advisor posters to circulate in classes and to post outside of the departments, and update the College website.
Projects to be worked on by Council of Chairs:  recruiting CD for the college and departments, increase international exchanges, increase student research opportunities with faculty, initiate the Scherba lecture series, formalize the scholarship and internship process for the College.
Approval of minutes for May 24, 2010.  The minutes were approved as distributed.
Informational Items
1. Announcements by Chairs.  
Dave M. – American Chemical Society is sponsoring two high school students to come to campus and do research with faculty members this summer. 
Terry  – The department had  an external advisory committee meeting last week. 
Cindy - At SOAR, there may be a few conditional EAP first-time freshmen (FTF) without EPT/ELM scores.  They should be advised but will not be able to register.  All of the Natural Sciences-specific SOAR dates have been fully booked.  Addition Natural Sciences FTF will have to be accommodated in the catch-all SOAR dates.  Letters have gone out to junior and senior pre-nursing majors with GPA’s less than 2.5 telling them to pick another major.

2. Announcements from Administration
a. Alumni names for inclusion among outstanding alumni –Time is running out to submit names of outstanding alumni. If you have any outstanding alumni from your department, please forward the name and a few bullet points to the dean
b. 2010 Summer Research Pods – There were eight applications submitted, and seven of them were awarded.  Award letters were sent out last week.
c. High Desert PAES  – The reception will be held on June 10th at 5:30 p.m. in Apple Valley. The dean would like the chairs to check with their faculty that live in the high desert to see if they would like to attend.
d. New Executive Order for the Chancellor’s Office – Any complaints regarding discrimination, harassment, or retaliation brought up by staff or MPPs must be forwarded to Karen Logue or Kathy Hansen. Students with discrimination, harassment, or retaliation complaints should be referred to Tera Bisbee, the Ombudsperson. Faculty discrimination, harassment, or retaliation complaints should be referred to Associate Vice-Provost for Personnel. There will be an official memo sent out soon.

e. SOAR Enrollments – The dean has requested a breakdown by major for our college for advising purposes. It is rumored that the advising ratio should be 10:1. For those departments with more than 10 students attending a SOAR advising session, chairs may ask extra faculty to help out with advising. Cindy is working on getting rooms in JB for advising, so the students can then go to the computer labs in JB to register. 
           e.       Nursing Chair - Paul Vicknair, the interim Department Chair in Nursing for 2009-2010, will complete his one-year appointment on August 31.  The Nursing Department is looking for an external interim chair for 2010-2011.  Dean Carlson is currently contacting individuals who might be interested in serving as interim Nursing Department Chair for 2010-2011.  He invited from the group any suggestions for potential candidates.

Action Items: 
Discussion Items:
1.
Scheduling Update 
a. Summer – The open enrollment period has passed. The data was distributed today. The university is down by 500 students from last year.  
b. Fall – The end of priority IV is June 10th. Some departments want their targets adjusted for the fall. There was a discussion about which departments could increase or decrease their current target. The dean would like the chairs to look over their winter targets and get back to him if they need to be adjusted as well.
c. Winter – We have completed the first 2 weeks of schedule building. Room reservations for the college will end this week. John reminded the chairs to make sure that all the classes have days and times with the full enrollment number by the end of the week, and he will look for rooms if needed. Applications for winter are now being accepted through the end of June. 
2. 
Augmentation Idea for Ability to Make Target – There was a discussion about whether to keep the current model or go with Paul’s idea. The chairs decided to try Paul’s model for one year and then revisit.
3.
Summer enrollment and class retention – (see attached) The dean went over the list of courses for the 1st session. There will be a meeting this Wednesday to determine which course may be dropped for low enrollment. The following Wednesday, there will be a final meeting for dropping low enrolled courses. Classes with single digit enrollments will definitely be dropped. The dean wanted the chairs to look over the courses for their area and give him feedback before Wednesday. 
4.
Initiating the Scherba lecture series – The chairs suggested the following ideas for speakers: 
a. an astronaut or someone from NASA 
b. Research astronomers 
c. A talk on Immunizations and why parents choose not to immunize their children and the effect it has on the community. 
5.  
Conversion to semesters – There was a discussion about how faculty feel about converting their courses to a semester system. The Nursing Department faculty were not enthusiastic about the idea. Chemistry and Kinesiology did not mind the conversion, although it was noted that it would be a lot of work to make the change. Overall, there doesn’t seem to be a lot of resistance campus-wide. President Karnig will be attending a meeting after commencement to discuss the conversion. If any of the departments have strong feelings one way or the other, let the Dean know so he can alert President Karnig prior to the meeting.  Some concerns that were brought up were the cost of additional lab equipment and the restructuring of lab fees. The chairs agreed that they would all like to have an allocation of money rather than assigned time for the conversion. 
6.
Western Health Sciences MOU - .  We have the potential of expanding the student access agreements we have with the Western Health Sciences University.  Biology already has an agreement in place concerning guaranteed admission to medical school for a limited number of biology graduates who complete the appropriate requirements.  Kinesiology expressed an interest in physical therapy.  Biology and Chemistry expressed an interest in pharmacy.  Other possibilities include dentistry and in veterinary medicine.  Dean Carlson felt that it would be best to handle implementation of new programs in phases.  The predominant opinion seemed to favor going with pharmacy and physical therapy first.

7.
Construction Projects - John

Observatory.  There is an Observatory site walk-through and a Nursing Lab Addition walk-through tomorrow at noon.  The Observatory project is still on schedule for completion in December 2010.  Foundations are in for the main building, and the cement block walls have enclosed the basement and reached up to the first floor (ground level). Structural steel is being installed to support the first floor.

Garden near pool and fitness center.  (Dean Carlson) There was a good turn-out for the ground breaking ceremony.

Nursing laboratory addition.  The site has been cleared.  Utility relocation is nearing completion.  The project is on schedule for completion in February 2011.

PE Building air-conditioning.  Cooling is now working.  There are a few punch list items that are being completed.  Facilities Services expects to provide air conditioning in the PE Gymnasia for commencement.  The project is basically complete.

